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December 13, 2007

The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

I am pleased to transmit for King County Council adoption, a motion to support the collective efforts of the city of Burien, City of Seattle, King County, King County Housing Authority, and the Port of Seattle, that will address the ownership and use of the Lora Lake apartments, as well as provide other housing and economic development opportunities for the city of Burien.  Accompanying this motion is a Memorandum of Understanding between the public jurisdictions that outlines the contributions each jurisdiction is willing to commit toward this collective resolution.  

The Port of Seattle, city of Burien, King County and King County Housing Authority have been negotiating for several months to find common ground that would meet the best interest of the public.  The collective goal was to achieve the priorities and interests expressed by the city of Burien, while also supporting the region’s effort to end homelessness and preserve affordable housing.

I am very pleased that from the efforts of all parties involved, we will be able to achieve this goal as well as advance progress for the city of Burien’s downtown Transit Oriented Development project, the North East Redevelopment Area Plan, and redevelopment of underutilized properties south of the Lora Lake apartments.  

Major elements of Memorandum of Understanding:

· King County Housing Authority will purchase the Lora Lake Apartments from the Port of Seattle at fair market value, preserving 162 units of workforce housing affordable to a combination of low and moderate income families. 

· King County will purchase two separate undeveloped properties south of Lora Lake apartments from the Port of Seattle and Seattle City Light.  The two parcels will be developed consistent with Burien Comprehensive Plan designation, policies and zoning and will be compatible with the current use of Lora Lake apartments.
· King County and the city of Burien will work cooperatively to advance the Transit Oriented Development project as a high capital priority.  King County and the King County Housing Authority will each provide $500,000 to Burien for a total contribution of $1 million towards the Transit Oriented Development project.
· Burien intends for the Transit Oriented Development project to include a mixed-use housing component that includes low-income senior housing and subsidized housing for teachers in the Highline School District. 
A key parcel of land located between Lora Lake Apartments and the undeveloped parcel to the south is owned by Seattle City Light.  Its strategic location was important to the development of compatible light commercial use adjoining Lora Lake Apartments.  A second property owned by the Port of Seattle, adjacent to the City Light parcel will also be purchased by the county.  Once the MOU is officially signed by all jurisdictions, I will work diligently on negotiating separate purchase and sale agreements with the City of Seattle and Port of Seattle.  

Included in the Fourth Quarter Supplemental Budget Ordinance is an appropriation request of $1,520,000 that allows the county to move forward with acquisition of these two parcels in Burien.  The supplemental request also includes $200,000 that would be used to initiate the process of looking at alternative uses for the sites and once that process is completed, returning to the council with those options.  The MOU lists three potential uses for the land to be acquired by King County.  The options to site a data center, records storage facility or evidence storage facility at this location will be evaluated.  Another option for the data center, a long term lease of data center in south Seattle from the Sabey Corporation, is currently under review by the King County Council.  Sabey has completed a significant amount of design work associated with that proposed lease, and the design documents would be applicable to development of the Lora Lake Property if the county elects to move forward with a data center at that location.
As stated in the MOU, the King County Housing Authority will purchase the Lora Lake Apartments and operate it as affordable workforce housing for low- and moderate-income families.  This is vitally important to the county’s efforts in ensuring affordable housing is accessible.  In the 2006 Affordable Housing Benchmark Report it illustrates the ongoing challenge for many of the county's households to secure affordable housing, particularly those earning less than 40 percent of median household income.  King County and its partners are currently engaged in a significant regional effort to address housing needs for households with the greatest need for affordable housing. 
Because of the extensive work and negotiations from all the parties involved, I respectfully request your support of this motion and the elements included in the agreed upon MOU.  In doing so, you will support the progress and exciting future for economic development, community revitalization, and affordable housing for the city of Burien.  
If you have any questions, please contact Kurt Triplett, Chief of Staff in the Executive Office at 206-296-4624.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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